

# 2019 Agenda for Improving Health Care Coverage, Equity, and Value in the States

State legislative sessions in 2019 bring new opportunities to advance policy that improves health care coverage, value, and equity. With new governors in 17 states, and hundreds of freshman lawmakers, 2019 also brings opportunities for states and advocates to improve health care and health overall through legislative action.

This advocacy agenda offers options for improving health and health care at the state level during the 2019 session. <u>Bills passed and considered in the</u> 2018 session<sup>1</sup> provide a foundation for health care policymaking in 2019, but there are also new frontiers to explore for health care coverage, equity, and value this year. Here we provide state policy options to consider in 2019 regarding private insurance coverage, Medicaid, oral health coverage, health equity, prescription drugs, surprise medical bills, and health care value.

### **Improving Private Insurance Coverage**

Efforts to undermine the framework of private health insurance have threatened access to and the affordability of coverage, but states have an opportunity to establish protections that will cover more uninsured people and keep premiums down. Legislative options to improve and expand coverage are spelled out in the Families USA report, <u>Seven</u> <u>State Options to Reduce the Number of Uninsured</u> (and Stabilize Insurance Markets).<sup>2</sup> In addition to the topics discussed here, this report addresses:

- 1. Medicaid buy-in.
- 2. state-funded premium and cost-sharing assistance.
- 3. the Basic Health Program
- 4. outreach and enrollment assistance
- 5. streamlining enrollment.

Below we provide examples of legislative initiatives that states can pursue to protect and improve their insurance markets in 2019.

State-based individual mandate. Starting in 2019, the federal government is no longer enforcing the requirement that all individuals have insurance coverage if they can afford it. States may want to consider implementing their own individual mandates to keep their insurance markets robust and help keep insurance risk pools balanced and premiums reasonable. States may also want to explore policies they can implement that connect efforts to increase enrollment and distribute subsides to income-eligible individuals with the enactment of an individual mandate. States can consider the following examples for exploring a state-based individual mandate:

- New Jersey<sup>3</sup> and Vermont<sup>4</sup> enacted state-level individual mandates in 2018 based on the model of the individual mandate included in the Affordable Care Act (ACA).
- The District of Columbia <u>enacted an individual</u> <u>mandate</u><sup>5</sup> under which revenue from the mandate penalty will support outreach to uninsured District residents, dissemination of information to residents about their health insurance options, and other initiatives to increase insurance availability and affordability.
- Maryland is considering implementing a statebased mandate combined with a mechanism to use penalty payments collected from individuals who do not have coverage to assist them in directly paying premiums and purchasing health insurance. For more on this model, see <u>Health Insurance Down Payments:</u> <u>The Maryland Plan</u>,<sup>6</sup> from Families USA.
- » **Reinsurance.** Many states have worked to establish reinsurance programs to lower insurance premiums for consumers who do not receive income-based premium credits. To help advocates and policymakers decide whether this policy is the best use of state resources, Families USA is developing resources on considerations for states seeking to make premiums more affordable. This information will be available in the coming months. Under reinsurance, the costs of very high claims are paid from a pool financed by a wider set of insurers instead of only one insurer, bringing down individual insurance premiums and stabilizing the marketplace. States can pass laws to set up reinsurance programs through

1332 waivers<sup>7</sup> that they can apply to receive from the federal government. Advocates considering this approach should be aware that 1332 waivers can also be used for harm, and they should consider how to maximize federal resources under a waiver both for beneficiaries of reinsurance (who earn too much to qualify for premium credits) and people who are eligible for income-based premium credits. Information on states that have established or are working to establish reinsurance programs with 1332 waivers is provided through:

- Families USA's 1332 Waiver Strategy Center.<sup>8</sup> Visit our Waiver Strategy Center to learn about approved and pending reinsurance proposals in states including Alaska, Maine, Maryland, Minnesota, New Jersey, Oregon, and Wisconsin.
- Alaska's Reinsurance 1332 Waiver: An Approach that Can Work.<sup>9</sup> This factsheet details how Alaska's reinsurance system works, and the steps required to obtain a 1332 reinsurance waiver.
- » Protecting against the harms of shortterm and association health plans. States have authority to regulate or prohibit the sale of health plans that are not guaranteed to comply with all standards for comprehensive health coverage. Federal regulations have expanded the sale of short-term plans and association health plans, but states may want to enact policies that limit or prohibit the sale of these plans so consumers do not suffer from inadequate coverage or high costs if they enroll in them, and so these plans do not undermine states' markets for comprehensive coverage. The following resources discuss how states can take action related to short-term and association health plans to protect consumers:

- State Strategies to Prevent the Harmful Impact of Short-Term Health Plans.<sup>10</sup> This Families USA resource provides a set of strategies that can protect against short-term plans at the state level.
- State Regulation of Coverage Options Outside of the Affordable Care Act: Limiting the Risk to the Individual Market.<sup>11</sup> This Commonwealth Fund study explores how states regulate coverage arrangements that do not comply with the ACA's individual market and includes recommendations for how states can level the playing field.
- >> Upholding consumer protections. Consumers are guaranteed certain health insurance protections under federal law, but in 2019 states may want to consider enacting these protections under state law if they have not already done so. This will be important to ensure consumers do not lose their current access to coverage or care if federal law changes in the future. Protections that states may want to enact into state law in 2019, if they have not already done so, include the following:
  - > Protections against preexisting condition discrimination. States may want to pass laws that mirror current federal law in requiring that medical underwriting is prohibited, such that insurers may not deny coverage, increase premiums, or refuse to cover certain services because of preexisting conditions. To find out whether your state already has preexisting condition protections, see Lawsuit Threatens Affordable Care Act Preexisting Condition Protections But Impact Will Depend on Where You Live.<sup>12</sup>

Coverage of essential health benefits. To ensure consumers have guaranteed access to the 10 essential health benefits currently required under federal law, states can enact essential health benefits requirements into state law. See Connecticut <u>H.B. 5210</u>,<sup>13</sup> passed in 2018, which mandates insurers to cover essential health benefits while simultaneously expanding mandated health benefits for women, children, and adolescents.

## Medicaid

Medicaid expansion and protection of Medicaid benefits will remain on the agenda in many states. Although the federal government funds 90 percent of the costs to provide coverage for low-income adults and families, <u>14 states still have not expanded</u><sup>14</sup> Medicaid coverage. In addition, some states are proposing plans to restrict eligibility for the Medicaid program or are increasing bureaucratic red tape for consumers who need coverage. Here are steps that states can take in 2019 to protect and improve their Medicaid programs:

- Medicaid expansion. In 2018, Virginia adopted Medicaid expansion,<sup>15</sup> becoming the first state to adopt an expansion in a state legislature since 2014. Three other states followed the example set by Maine in 2017 and put Medicaid expansion initiatives<sup>16</sup> on the ballot in 2018. Idaho, Nebraska, and Utah passed ballot initiatives for expansion after state lawmakers and governors repeatedly refused to provide Medicaid coverage for adults and families. State lawmakers will take up implementation<sup>17</sup> of these expansions in 2019, which will likely be on the legislative agenda in Kansas, North Carolina, and Wisconsin.
  - States anticipating work on Medicaid expansion can <u>find the Families USA Medicaid Expansion</u> Toolkit here.<sup>18</sup>

- Medicaid restrictions. After federal officials opened the door to new restrictions on Medicaid coverage, some states chose to increase bureaucratic red tape for the eligibility process. Families USA's Waiver Strategy Center<sup>19</sup> provides tools and strategies for fighting such proposals, including requirements that people prove they work in order to receive and maintain Medicaid eligibility.
  - California, however, provides a model for states seeking to go in the opposite direction. Learn about California's law that <u>prohibits</u> work requirements and other restrictions on <u>Medicaid eligibility</u>.<sup>20</sup>

## **Oral Health Coverage**

Millions of Americans suffer the physical and financial consequences of untreated oral health problems, and our health care system pays the price. Poor oral health is linked to diabetes, adverse pregnancy outcomes, heart disease, childhood illnesses, and lost school and work hours. Health coverage for oral health care, particularly in public programs, is often inadequate. However, many states have started to understand that oral health coverage is a wise investment and foundational to other efforts that address oral health access. States have the option to include oral health coverage in their state Medicaid programs for adults; yet many states either do not cover this critical care or offer only limited coverage. Medicare does not cover dental care at all. States can pass legislation that expands eligibility for, or the comprehensiveness of, dental coverage for adults in the Medicaid program. Alternatively, states can call on the federal government to look at Medicare oral health coverage. In 2019, your state can take the first step toward improving adult oral health by:

Establishing or restoring comprehensive adult dental coverage. For example, in 2018, <u>Illinois<sup>21</sup></u> and <u>Massachusetts<sup>22</sup></u> added coverage of certain dental services for adults to their Medicaid programs, making their benefits fairly robust.

If your state is not ready to pass legislation that provides extensive oral health coverage for all adults, consider:

- Establishing or restoring limited coverage or specific services. In 2018, <u>Idaho<sup>23</sup></u> passed legislation to provide adults receiving Medicaid with coverage for preventive dental services.
- Covering certain populations, such as pregnant women or people with disabilities. <u>Virginia</u><sup>24</sup> passed legislation in 2015 to cover oral health services for pregnant women receiving Medicaid.
- Starting a pilot program that offers oral health coverage for a certain small population of adults, as was passed in <u>Maryland<sup>25</sup></u> in 2018.
- Calling on the federal government to include dental coverage in Medicare. Medicare currently excludes dental coverage, and state Medicaid programs may be footing the bill for the health consequences to low-income seniors and people with disabilities who lack dental coverage.

## **Health Equity**

The U.S. health care system fuels and perpetuates pervasive health inequities based on race, ethnicity, and geography, among many other factors. When working toward health equity, coverage for people who are marginalized is an important part of the work we do for a more equitable health care system. Lack of access to care exacerbates health inequities, and increased coverage for populations can directly address gaps. Undocumented residents have been barred from coverage under federal policy, but states can take action to close the coverage gap for this population by:

- Providing coverage to all children, regardless of immigration status. Six states— California,<sup>26</sup> Massachusetts,<sup>27</sup> Washington,<sup>28</sup> Oregon,<sup>29</sup> Illinois,<sup>30</sup> and New York<sup>31</sup>—and the District of Columbia<sup>32</sup> have enacted Cover All Kids legislation, which ensures children are able to access health care coverage regardless of immigration status.
- Covering undocumented adults. In 2018, the California legislature considered legislation<sup>33</sup> to expand Medi-Cal coverage to all income-eligible adults regardless of immigration status, and considered alternative approaches to cover young adults. Legislation to cover all incomeeligible adults regardless of immigration status in Medi-Cal was reintroduced<sup>34</sup> for the 2019–2020 session. Governor Newsom's 2019 budget proposal<sup>35</sup> includes expanding the Medi-Cal program to cover all income-eligible Californians ages 19–25 regardless of income status.

Health care transformation efforts focus on improving the quality and reducing the cost of health care, while to a great extent not prioritizing achieving equity as a component of transformation. Families USA recently launched the Center on Health Equity Action for System Transformation and published <u>A National</u> <u>Priority Agenda to Advance Health Equity Through</u> <u>System Transformation</u>,<sup>36</sup> which identifies the top 19 recommendations for 2019 and beyond. A few that states looking to improve equity could take on as a priority in 2019 include: » Payment systems that sustain and reward high-quality, equitable health care.

Developing payment systems that specifically support and reward reduction of disparities is essential to achieving equity. Medicaid programs can lead the way by building disparities reductions into pay for performance or other value-based payment programs. Oregon did this through its Medicaid payment transformation effort by requiring its network of health care providers—called coordinated care organizations—to develop plans to reduce identified disparities. This overall initiative has demonstrated <u>some early success<sup>37</sup> in reducing<sup>38</sup></u> white-black and white-American Indian/Alaska Native disparities.

» Equity-focused measurement that accelerates reductions in health inequities.

As the foundation for payment transformation, it is vital that measurement be used to identify and monitor health inequities. Advocates should look at legislative and administrative opportunities to require the collection and reporting of stratified data. For example, the guality measures that Oregon uses to evaluate its coordinated care organizations are stratified by race and ethnicity<sup>39</sup> and reported publicly. It is also important that health data be disaggregated to capture disparities and measure progress for subpopulations that would otherwise be missed. For example, in 2016, California passed legislation to require the collection and reporting of data that are disaggregated to account for additional Asian Pacific Islander groups.

A diverse health care workforce that drives equity and value. Ultimately, no health care system can work without the appropriate workforce. The U.S. health care workforce needs to grow to meet burgeoning demand, and it must be more ethnically and racially diverse, better distributed geographically, and inclusive of a broader array of roles—including primary and mid-level care providers, community health workers (CHWs), and peers. Advocates should look for opportunities to build financing streams for CHWs and similar communitybased care team members into all payment models, particularly in Medicaid. For example, in 2017, <u>Connecticut passed legislation</u><sup>40</sup> that laid the foundation for broader use of CHWs by establishing a common definition and directing the state to study the feasibility of certification.

## **Prescription Drug Pricing**

High and rising prescription drug prices jeopardize consumers' health and financial well-being. Consumers experience the impact of drug prices through increasing insurance premiums and high out-of-pocket expenses for medicines. While drug companies and other entities in the supply chain continue to contribute to high and rising prices, states are taking action to rein in these excessive costs. Some options for states to consider on the issue in 2019 include:

- Establishing a prescription drug affordability board. States can enact legislation to establish a commission, or affordability board, to set reasonable reimbursement rates that all payers in the state will pay for drugs priced over a certain amount. Maryland <u>H.B. 1194</u><sup>41</sup>/<u>S.B. 1023</u><sup>42</sup> from 2018 is an example of such legislation.
- Penalizing price gouging. After a prescription drug comes to market, drug makers often increase the price year after year to ensure a significant profit stream. To limit the impact of annual price increases, states can enact

legislation that taxes drug price increases that exceed a set threshold. <u>A Tax on Drug Price</u> <u>Increases Can Offset Costs</u><sup>43</sup> from The Pew Charitable Trusts provides information about how this could work at the state level.

» Requiring prescription drug price

**transparency.** State legislatures that hesitate to work more directly on drug pricing reforms can consider transparency laws to eliminate some of the mystery around drug pricing and practices that are followed throughout the supply chain. <u>California</u><sup>44</sup> and <u>Oregon</u><sup>45</sup> led the way recently by passing transparency bills that require manufacturers to disclose when drug prices increase beyond certain thresholds. These bills also add scrutiny of drug prices to existing insurance rate review processes. The laws require information on drug prices, profits, and other practices to be made public and, in some cases, justified to relevant agencies.

- Regulating pharmacy benefit managers. States may also want to consider taking action to address pharmacy benefit manager (PBM) practices that harm consumers and increase drug costs, or building on their existing PBM laws. Health plans hire PBMs to negotiate drug prices, build formularies, and pay pharmacy claims. Plans expect PBMs to drive down drug prices, but their practices can also inflate costs. States interested in changing PBM practices can consider:
  - Requiring that consumers pay the lowest cost at the pharmacy counter. Some PBM contracts have historically restricted pharmacists from revealing to consumers if it would be less expensive for them to pay for their drugs out of pocket rather than using their insurance coverage. Although Congress enacted a <u>federal</u> <u>law</u><sup>46</sup> in 2018 to prohibit these contract terms, states can do more to ensure that consumers

feel the benefits of banning these types of contractss. States can consider:

- Requiring insurers to count cash payments for covered drugs toward a consumer's in-network deductible and out-of-pocket cap. For example, <u>AB 315</u>,<sup>47</sup> enacted in California in 2018, requires cash payments to count toward a consumer's deductible and out-of-pocket cap, and <u>H 463</u>,<sup>48</sup> passed in Kentucky in 2018, requires cash payments to count toward an out-ofpocket cap.
- Requiring pharmacists to disclose the lowest out-of-pocket cost option available to a consumer at the point of sale.
- Restricting a PBM's ability to charge a covered consumer more than the cash price of a prescription they fill, as in <u>FL H</u> 351, enacted in 2018.<sup>49</sup>
- Ensuring PBM transparency. PBMs often operate in a black box with regard to the size of rebates negotiated with manufacturers, including the amount of a rebate kept for compensation and the amount that is passed on to payers and consumers. In 2018, Lawmakers in Louisiana passed <u>S 283</u><sup>50</sup> on PBM transparency, which requires PBMs to report aggregated data on rebates to the state's insurance department. <u>Connecticut</u><sup>51</sup> passed a law in 2018 that requires transparency of rebates in the aggregate as they are distributed from manufacturers to PBMs and then to payers and down to the consumer.

#### **Surprise Billing**

Many states have taken action to protect consumers from surprise bills they receive when they expect to see an in-network provider but find that the provider is out of network. Opportunities remain ripe in 2019 for legislation that protects consumers from such surprise bills in both emergency and non-emergency situations, while also holding down health system costs by developing sensible reimbursement structures that determine an insurer's payments to out-of-network providers in surprise billing situations. The state models below provide ideas if your state is considering legislative action on surprise bills in 2019.

- » New Jersey's Assembly Bill 2039, enacted in 2018.<sup>52</sup>
- » New York's New "Surprise Bill" Law Rolls out New Health Insurance Protections for Consumers (Families USA).<sup>53</sup>
- California <u>AB 72: Stop Surprise Medical Bills from</u> <u>Out-of-Network Doctors at In-Network Facilities</u><sup>54</sup> (Health Access California and California Labor Federation).
- » <u>Florida House Bill 221</u><sup>55</sup> (2016).
- State Efforts to Protect Consumers from Balance <u>Billing</u><sup>56</sup> (The Commonwealth Fund).

#### **Health Care Value**

Under our health care system's current paradigm, the health care industry drives spending without meaningfully improving quality and health outcomes. This unsustainable model fails to provide high-quality, affordable health care to consumers. Health care costs are ever-increasing, quality and health outcomes are suboptimal, and the delivery system is fragmented. The health care system must transform to meet the needs of consumers, particularly those who are most vulnerable. States can pursue various strategies to transform the health care system to uproot the drivers of high and rising costs and suboptimal quality, and to ensure the health care system provides high-value care to the consumers it serves. Some ways in which states can work to enhance value include:

- Addressing consolidation in health care industries. For example, in 2018, California enacted <u>Assembly Bill 595</u>.<sup>57</sup> This legislation requires health insurers to obtain approval from state regulators before merging, allows state regulators to reject mergers that will negatively impact competition, and increases transparency and public participation in the merger review process. It also requires regulators to obtain an independent analysis of the impact of proposed mergers on consumers and the stability of the health care delivery system and includes other steps to scrutinize the impact of proposed merges on consumers and the health system.
- Increase access to and interoperability of health data. For example, in 2018, Virginia launched its Emergency Department Care Coordination Program.<sup>58</sup> This program uses the state's health information exchange to enable health plans, providers, and care teams for patients receiving emergency care to exchange information. It aims to provide emergency providers with critical medical information in a timely manner. Its goal is to increase the effectiveness and efficiency of emergency care by avoiding duplicative tests and dangerous or unnecessary prescribing, thereby improving health outcomes and reducing costs.

#### **Endnotes**

1 Gomez, Raven, Claire McAndrew, Melissa Burroughs, and Patrick Willard. "Health Care Victories in the 2018 State Legislative Sessions." Families USA. August 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/product/health-care-victories-2018state-legislative-sessions.

2 Dorn, Stan. "Seven State Options to Reduce the Number of Uninsured (and Stabilize Insurance Markets)." Families USA. October 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa. org/product/seven-state-options-reduce-number-uninsured-andstabilize-insurance-mkts.

3 A. Bill 3380, Sess. of 2018 (N.J. 2018), https://www.njleg.state. nj.us/2018/Bills/AL18/31\_.HTM.

4 H. Act 696, Sess. Of 2018 (Vt. 2018), https://legislature.vermont. gov/bill/status/2018/H.696.

5 Kwarciany, Jodi. "DC Will Become Third in the Nation to Adopt a Health Insurance Requirement for 2019." DC Fiscal Policy Institute. July 27, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www.dcfpi. org/all/dc-will-become-third-in-the-nation-to-adopt-a-healthinsurance-requirement-for-2019/.

6 Dorn, Stan. "Health Insurance Down Payments: The Maryland Plan." Families USA. February 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/product/health-insurance-downpayments-maryland-plan.

7 "Waivers 101." Families USA. September 20, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/initiatives/waiverresource-center/waivers-101.

8 "1332 Waivers in the States." Families USA. August 23, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/1332waivers-states.

9 Fish-Parcham, Cheryl. "Alaska's Reinsurance 1332 Waiver: An Approach That Can Work." Families USA. August 02, 2017. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/product/ alaska-reinsurance-1332-waiver-approach-can-work.

10 McAndrew, Claire. "State Strategies to Prevent the Harmful Impact of Short-Term Health Plans." Families USA. August 02, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/ product/state-strategies-prevent-harmful-impact-short-termhealth-plans.

11 Lucia, Kevin, Justin Giovannelli, Sabrina Corlette, JoAnn Volk, Diana Palanker, Maansa Kona, and Emily Curran. "State Regulation of Coverage Options Outside of the Affordable Care Act: Limiting the Risk to the Individual Market." Commonwealth Fund. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www.commonwealthfund. org/publications/fund-reports/2018/mar/state-regulationcoverage-options-outside-affordable-care-act?redirect\_source=/ publications/fund-reports/2018/mar/state-regulation-coverageoptions-outside-aca.

12 Corlette, Sabrina, Maanasa Kona, and Justin Giovannelli. "Lawsuit Threatens Affordable Care Act Preexisting Condition Protections But Impact Will Depend on Where You Live." Commonwealth Fund. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www. commonwealthfund.org/blog/2018/lawsuit-ACA-preexistingcondition-protections-where-you-live.

13 H.B. Bill 5210, Sess. of 2018. (Conn. 2018), https://cga.ct.gov/ asp/cgabillstatus/cgabillstatus.asp?selBillType=Bill&which\_ year=2018&bill\_num=5210.

14 "A 50-State Look at Medicaid Expansion." Families USA. January 10, 2019. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/ product/50-state-look-medicaid-expansion.

#### 15 Ibid.

16 Families USA. "Utahns Stand Up for Families, Friends, and Neighbors; Demand Vote on Medicaid Expansion This Fall." News release, May 29, 2018. Families USA. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/press-release/2018/utahns-stand-familiesfriends-and-neighbors-demand-vote-medicaid-expansion-fall.

17 Gremminger, Shawn, and Patrick Willard. "The Verdict Is In: 2018 Midterm Election Was a Health Care Wave." Families USA. December 11, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https:// familiesusa.org/blog/2018/11/verdict-2018-midterm-electionwas-health-care-wave.

18 Tripoli, Sophia, and Dee Mahan. "Medicaid Expansion Toolkit." Families USA. January 10, 2019. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/product/medicaid-expansion-toolkit.

19 "Waiver Strategy Center." Families USA. February 07, 2019. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/state-waiverresource-and-tracking-center.

20 Flory, Jen. Prohibition on Medi-Cal Work Requirements. CA: Western Center on Law and Poverty.

21 Olsen, Dean. "Illinois to Fund Medicaid Preventive Dental Services for Adults." The State Journal. June 18, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www.sj-r.com/news/20180617/illinoisto-fund-medicaid-preventive-dental-services-for-adults. 22 "GOOD NEWS - MASSHEALTH DENTAL BENEFIT RESTORED." Health Care for All MA(blog), July 29, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www.hcfama.org/blog/good-news-masshealthdental-benefit-restored.

23 Idaho Code § 56-255 (2018).

24 "Insights from Virginia: Increasing Oral Health Care Access and Usage during Pregnancy." Children's Dental Health Project, September 20, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www. cdhp.org/blog/522-insights-from-virginia-increasing-oral-healthcare-access-and-usage-during-pregnancy.

25 S.B. Bill 284, Sess. of 2018 (Md. 2018), http://mgaleg. maryland.gov/2018RS/bills/sb/sb0284T.pdf.

26 S.B. Bill 4, Sess. of 2015 (Calif. 2015), https://leginfo. legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_ id=201520160SB4.

27 Pulos, Vicky. Understanding the Affordable Care Act: Noncitizens' Eligibility for MassHealth & Other Subsidized Health Benefits.March 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https:// www.masslegalservices.org/system/files/library/Understanding eligibility of non-citizens\_0.pdf.

28 Senate Bill 5093: Health Coverage for All Children.Issue brief. April 2007. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www. childrensalliance.org/sites/default/files/cover\_all\_children\_ summary.pdf.

29 Vera, Oliver, and Josie Silverman-Méndez. "SB 558/Cover All Kids Update." Speech, Member Engagement and Outreach Committee, October 18, 2017. https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HSD/ OHP/Contractor Workgroups Member Engagement Outreach M/ MEOC Cover All Kids update 101817.pdf.

30 "About All Kids." Illinois Department of Healthcare and Family Services. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www.illinois.gov/ hfs/MedicalPrograms/AllKids/Pages/about.aspx.

31 "Child Health Plus." NYC Health Insurance Link. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www1.nyc.gov/site/ochia/coverage-care/child-health-plus.page.

32 What You Need to Know: D.C. Medicaid and Alliance. Washington, D.C.: D.C. Department of Health Care Finance, 2012. April 2012. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://dhcf.dc.gov/ sites/default/files/dc/sites/dhcf/publication/attachments/ DCMedicaidAllianceFactSheet.pdf.

33 Health4All: Full-Scope Medi-Cal for Undocumented Adults. February 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://cipc-cms.cdn. prismic.io/cipc-cms/54200b63-7a60-44fd-9880-c996cc3c3692\_ health4all budget fact sheet.pdf.

34 An act to amend Section 14007.8 of the Welfare and Institutions Code, relating to Medi-Cal., S.B. 29 (2019).

35 Care 4 All California. "Governor Newsom's First Budget Adopts Key #Care4AllCA Priorities to Expand Health Care Access and Affordability." News release, January 11, 2019. Care 4 All California. Accessed February 12, 2019. http://care4allca.org/in-the-news/ governor-newsoms-first-budget-adopts-key-care4allca-prioritiesto-expand-health-care-access-and-affordability/.

36 Hernández-Cancio, Sinsi, Ellen Albritton, Eliot Fishman, Sophia Tripoli, and Andrea Callow. "A Framework for Advancing Health Equity and Value: Policy Options for Reducing Health Inequities by Transforming Healthcare Delivery and Payment Systems." Families USA. December 19, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https:// familiesusa.org/product/health-equity-and-value-frameworkaction-delivery-and-payment-transformation-policy-options.

37 Mcconnell, K. John, Christina J. Charlesworth, Thomas H. A. Meath, Rani M. George, and Hyunjee Kim. "Oregon's Emphasis On Equity Shows Signs Of Early Success For Black And American Indian Medicaid Enrollees." Health Affairs37, no. 3 (2018): 386-93. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2017.1282.

38 "Opportunities for Oregon's Coordinated Care Organizations to Advance Health Equity." Speech, Health Action 2018, DC, Washington. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa. org/sites/default/files/conference/2018/Health\_Action\_2018\_ Leveraging\_Evidence\_and\_Measurement\_to\_Advance\_Health\_ Equity\_Ignatius\_Bau.pdf.

39 A.B. Bill 1726, Sess. of 2015-2016 (Calif. 2016), https:// leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_ id=201520160AB1726.

40 Hernández-Cancio, Sinsi, and Tekisha Everette. "New Connecticut Law Advances Recognition of Community Health Workers." Families USA. May 24, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa.org/blog/2017/08/new-connecticut-lawadvances-recognition-community-health-workers.

41 H.B. Bill 1194, Sess. of 2018 (Md. 2018), http://mgaleg. maryland.gov/webmga/frmMain.aspx?pid=billpage&tab =subject3&id=hb1194&stab=01&ys=2018RS.

42 S.B. Bill 1023, Sess. of 2018 (Md. 2018), http://mgaleg. maryland.gov/2018RS/bills/sb/sb1023f.pdf.

43 "A Tax on Drug Price Increases Can Offset Costs." The Pew

Charitable Trusts. July 2, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2018/07/a-tax-on-drug-price-increases-can-offset-costs.

44 S.B. Bill 17, Sess. of 2017-2018 (Calif. 2018), https:// leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_ id=201720180SB17.

45 H.B. Bill 4005, Sess. of 2018 (Oreg. 2018), https://olis.leg. state.or.us/liz/2018R1/Measures/Overview/HB4005.

46 Jaffe, Susan. "No More Secrets: Congress Bans Pharmacist 'Gag Orders' On Drug Prices." Kaiser Health News. October 10, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://khn.org/news/no-moresecrets-congress-bans-pharmacist-gag-orders-on-drug-prices/.

47 A.B. Bill 315, Sess. of 2018 (Calif. 2018), https:// leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_ id=201720180AB315.

48 H.B. Bill 463, Sess. of 2018 (Ky. 2018), https://apps.legislature. ky.gov/record/18rs/hb463.html.

49 H Bill 351, Sess. of 2018 (Fla. 2018), https:// custom.statenet.com/public/resources. cgi?id=ID:bill:FL2018000H351&ciq=ncsldc3&client\_ md=91c3405bf2f2a0489f57576279c07e25&mode=current\_text.

50 S.B. Bill 283, Sess. of 2018 (La. 2018), https://custom.statenet.com/public/resources. cgi?id=ID:bill:LA2018000S283&ciq=ncsldc3&client\_ md=e9dedab2aaeed349dfff3c18451c118f&mode=current\_text.

51 H.B. Bill 5384, Sess. of 2018 (Conn. 2018), https:// www.cga.ct.gov/asp/cgabillstatus/cgabillstatus. asp?selBillType=Bill&which\_year=2018&bill\_num=5384.

52 A. Bill 2039, Sess of 2018 (N.J. 2018), https://www.njleg.state. nj.us/bills/BillView.asp?BillNumber=A2039.

53 Scherzer, Mark. "New York's New "Surprise Bill" Law Rolls out New Health Insurance Protections for Consumers." Families USA. October 23, 2015. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://familiesusa. org/blog/2014/04/new-york's-new-surprise-bill-law-rolls-out-newhealth-insurance-protections-consumers.

54 Health Access California & California Labor Federation. AB 72: Stop Surprise Medical Bills from Out-of-Network Doctors at In-Network Facilities. September 29, 2016. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://health-access.org/images/AB 72 Fact Sheet\_9.29.16. pdf.

55 H.B. Bill 221, Sess. of 2016 (Fla. 2016), https://legiscan.com/FL/ bill/H0221/2016.

56 Hoadley, Jack, Kevin Lucia, and Maanasa Kona. "State Efforts to Protect Consumers from Balance Billing." Commonwealth Fund. January 18, 2019. Accessed February 12, 2019. https:// www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2019/state-efforts-protectconsumers-balance-billing.

57 A.B. Bill 595, Sess. of 2017-2018 (Calif. 2018), https:// leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill\_ id=201720180AB595.

58 Monica, Kate. "Virginia Launches Emergency Department Care Coordination Program." EHRIntelligence. August 01, 2018. Accessed February 12, 2019. https://ehrintelligence.com/news/ virginia-launches-emergency-department-care-coordinationprogram.

This publication was written by:

Justin Mendoza, Partnerships Manager, Families USA Claire McAndrew, Director of Campaigns and Partnerships,

Families USA

**Melissa Burroughs**, Oral Health Campaign Manager, Families USA

Ellen Albritton, Senior Policy Analyst, Families USA

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically): Stan Dorn, Director of the National Center for Coverage Innovation and Senior Fellow Nichole Edralin, Senior Designer Cheryl Fish-Parcham, Director of Access Initiatives Sophia Tripoli, Director of Health Care Innovations Patrick Willard, Senior Director of State and National Strategic Partnerships



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA